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1 Now on the one hand the first covenant (when God entered into a binding 
relationship with his people in the Old Testament) had regulations for worship and an 
earthly place of holiness.  2 For a tabernacle – a tent - was prepared: it had the front 
compartment, in which were the lampstand and the table with sacred loaves of bread 
on it. 2 It was called the Holy Place.  3 Behind the second curtain was a compartment  

called the Most Holy Place,  4 containing the golden altar of incense and the ark of 
the covenant covered on all sides with gold, in which was a golden urn holding the 
manna, and Aaron's staff that budded, and the tablets of the covenant.  5 Above the 
ark were the cherubim of glory overshadowing the place where God mercifully 
received payment for the sins of the people. Of these things we cannot now speak in 
detail.  6 When these things had been arranged like this, the priests entered regularly 
into the front compartment as they performed their ritual duties,  7 but only the high 
priest entered the rear compartment, and that only once a year, and never without 
blood, which he offered for himself and for the unintentional sins of the people.  8 By 
this the Holy Spirit was showing that the way into the real sanctuary was not clear as 
long as the first compartment was regarded by God as a place of worship.  9 This is 
an illustration pointing to our situation today – an illustration in which gifts and 
sacrifices are offered that cannot perfect and purge the conscience of the worshiper,  
10 but deal only with food and drink and various washings, regulations for the body 
imposed until the time of reformation.  11 But on the other hand, when Christ 
appeared as a high priest of the good things that have now come,  passing through 
the greater and more perfect compartment not made with hands, that is, not of this 
creation, 12 he entered once for all into the real sanctuary and secured an eternal 
redemption, not by means of the blood of goats and calves but by means of his own 
blood.  13 For if the sprinkling of defiled persons with the blood of goats and bulls and 
with the ashes of a heifer sanctifies for the purification of the flesh,  14 how much 
more will the blood of Christ, who through the eternal Spirit offered himself without 
blemish to God, perfect and purge our conscience from works that do not bring life t 
serve the living God. 
 
‘Holy God, who am I that you let me sing…’ Those words, which we sang together 
this morning in response to God’s invitation to worship Him who is trustworthy1, who 
is without peer, and whose greatness cannot be captured with all the words ever 
spoken in the history of the world, speak into the situation we find ourselves here in 
Hebrews 9. Another way to express the sentiment expressed in that song is this – ‘I 
don’t deserve this.’ Has the thought ever crossed our minds as we sit here (week 
after week or perhaps for the very first time) that we really don’t belong here? I’m 
not talking about feeling like you don’t fit in – what I’m asking is whether or not we 
have grasped how little sense it makes for people like us to worship the God we find 
in the Scriptures?  
 
I’m not sure what your composite sketch of God looks like, but the portrait of God 
that we find in the Scriptures is summed up in this single word ‘holy.’ It’s not a 
particularly technical word – it’s a word that we use to try and capture the essence of 
God. It speaks of his purity, his greatness, his power – and when you read the 
Scriptures, what you find is that people who come into contact with God in his 
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holiness either hide (Adam and Eve – Genesis 3), die (Uzzah – II Samuel 6), or turn 
to jello (Isaiah 6). In contrast with the casualness that marks much of our lives in 
relationship to God – self-sufficient apathy during the week, unprepared and 
indifferent when we gather for worship – a biblical response to God as Holy is to 
wonder why he allows people like us to take in another breath of air, much less to 
sing and speak and listen and live in light of who He is and who we are not. Some of 
us have been around church so long that to speak of God’s holiness is to speak of 
something we hold as no less common than newspaper; others of us have been so 
disconnected from God’s Word and God’s people that this notion of an infinitely 
valuable God feels very inconsequential to real life. 
 
Is this a problem? Should we be concerned about our personal and corporate 
indifference and ignorance in relationship to God as Holy? Is this not why words like 
sin and grace mean so little to us – because sin and grace are empty husks unless 
we see them in relation to God’s holiness? Take away holiness and sin is nothing 
more than self-demeaning behavior or bad manners; grace becomes nothing more 
than empty rhetoric spoken by people who think they deserve only the best from 
God and are pretty sure they’re good enough to get wherever they need to go to be 
on good terms with God. Take away holiness and the gospel gets lost in the sea of 
Dr. Phil and Oprah and a hundred other voices clamoring to tell you how to be your 
best. Remove God’s holiness and talk of public morality is whittled down to a debate 
between competing personal preferences. Dissect holiness from life and all we’re left 
with is corporate worship that has morphed into entertainment. We need to be clear 
– ‘the holiness of God is the cornerstone of the Christian faith because it is the 
foundation of reality2.’ In other words, to the degree that we are blind to God’s 
holiness and its impact on our lives, we are consequently blind to what life is really 
about. 
 
One tiny shard of evidence that we are estranged from God as Holy and therefore 
have little clue about real life is that we read Hebrews 9 and write it off as irrelevant 
or impossible to understand. Because we are numb to the weightiness of God, these 
words hit us like a technical manual on the finer points of underwater 
basketweaving. And while we quickly acknowledge that part of the difficulty we have 
in grasping the message of Hebrews stems from the fact that it was written 2,000 
years ago to people in a different culture than ours, what we must wrestle with is not 
simply a disruption of time and space but a rebellion in our hearts and minds that 
will stop at nothing to keep us from living in light of God’s greatness. 
 
You see, the ultimate issue in Hebrews 9 (and the entire book and all of life, in fact) 
is our relationship to God. Don’t hear that as blowing off the issues in our world – 
biblical Christianity is concerned with the most complex of global issues and the most 
searing personal issues in this room – this letter was written to people in as bad of a 
fix as you can get: family dysfunction, job loss, arson, looting, prison – all because of 
a choice to make Jesus their hope and join him in his mission of cosmic redemption. 
The Scriptures don’t allow us to ignore the problems of this world, but those same 
Scriptures do remind us that above and beyond our problems with each other is our 
disconnect with God as Holy. Our life is directed both vertically and horizontally and 
here in Hebrews 9, what we find is the intersection of our relationship to God and the 
world is found in the reality that Jesus makes us missional. There are a lot of things 
going on in these words we read a few minutes ago, but what we need to see more 
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than anything else is that God has called us to join him in his global, eternal mission 
and that our ability to accept such an invitation is made possible exclusively by 
Jesus.  
 
If you’re wondering what this word ‘missional’ means, it is simply the verb form of 
the word ‘missionary.’ In the same way that you can have an adversary and would 
refer to his treatment of you as adversarial, you and I are called to be missionaries 
and our perspective and action towards the world is referred to as missional. Some 
of us get all twitchy when we think about being a missionary is because we have 
visions of having to eat dung beetles in West Africa, but that kind of vision misses 
God’s vision for your life – to use you as he has created you in the place where he 
has put you to point people to Jesus through your words and actions. Being missional 
doesn’t require technical training as much as a God-given vision and direction in life, 
fueled by the Scriptures and prayer and community, that joins God in his mission of 
making much of himself in every neighborhood, vocation, recreational activity, 
political office, ethical initiative and educational environment.  
 
To be missional simply means that you and I are called to declare and display God’s 
infinite value wherever we go – here in Hebrews 9, you find mission at the very end 
of 9:14 where we are reminded that we exist to ‘serve’ God. At the heart of this 
service is the idea of worship – making much of God – and on this side of the cross, 
our worship and service is not simply something we give only on Sundays or the 
occasional service project or short-term missions trip. In another place in the New 
Testament, we read that our entire life is worship (Romans 12:1). We were created 
to serve and worship 24/7/365/until we die, and it is this service and worship 
(making much of God; declaring and displaying God’s infinite value) that lies at the 
heart of what it means to be missional.  
 
But if you haven’t noticed, we are not a particularly missional people. This last 
Wednesday, one of my mentors named Randy Pope reminded those of us who had 
gathered in Atlanta for our annual gathering of church leaders in our particular group 
of churches that in 2005, our collective net gain within what we call the PCA was 75. 
Our national missional effort in all of 2005, encompassing thousands of churches and 
hundreds of thousands of people, yielded only 75 more new adult believers than we 
had at the end of 2004. For all of our well-meaning talk about being missional and 
while we have seen our membership increase significantly in the past year or so, 
how many adults are we connected with and being used by God to see them move 
from unbelief to belief? If someone was to levy the charge of talking missionally but 
not walking missionally, there’s not exactly a preponderance of evidence to clear us 
from such charges. There are a lot of questions that you and I could ask about Christ 
Church – are we going to change our name later today? When are we going to build 
a building? – but the question I want us to ask and answer this morning is this: why 
are we not a missional church? Why are we not giving ourselves to our mission of 
making much of God in every single part of our lives? 
 
I’m not sure how you’d answer that, but let me give you the answer that we find 
here in Hebrews 9: our failure to live missionally stems from our need of freedom 
and forgiveness. What you and I need to see in Hebrews 9 is that we were created to 
serve God, to worship God, to make much of God in all of life; and the most critical 
problem facing each and every one of us in this room is that we have not lived in 
light of our creation design. We took Fleetwood Mac’s advice and we’ve gone our own 
way – and while this makes little sense to contemporary sensibilities with our 
obsession with choice and personal preference, the message that comes down to us 



through the annals of time is that our choosing to go left when God says go right is 
not an innocent exercise of freedom; such choosing is an act of treason; the creation 
revolting against the Creator; we have hijacked God’s mission and instead of making 
life about God, we have attempted to make life all about us. We have seen over the 
weekend how our government treats terrorists in the arrest of seven men who were 
planning to obliterate the Sears Tower; anyone think those guys are going to get 
away with a slap on the hand a note to their parents? So why would we expect God 
who is holy and cannot ever excuse the smallest atomic particle of sin to just wink 
and let us go on about their business? 
 
The original audience had grown up in a world that was convinced that our root 
problem is neither nature nor nurture; our primary dysfunction has nothing to do 
with other people; our fatal flaw is that we have rejected our Creator and live like 
we’re the Kings and Queens of the Mountain. The reason why this writer has devoted 
his attention to our need of a high priest, beginning all the way back in chapter 2 – 
our need of someone to represent and make payment for our treason to a holy God 
– is because he is well aware that we are all guilty of the most treacherous of crimes 
and that we are completely powerless to get out of ‘the family business’ and live an 
honest life. We cannot save ourselves – we are people in need of freedom and a new 
start. 
 
I’m not sure what all we would put out there as reasons why we haven’t sold out to 
God’s mission, but what Hebrews 9 tells us is that our hesitation and resistance runs 
much deeper than anxiety and busy schedules and fear and lack of knowledge; we 
don’t serve; we don’t worship, we don’t live missionally because we are plagued by a 
guilty conscience and enslaved/addicted to pursuing our own mission. That’s why we 
need to hear the promise of 9:14 where we see that only Jesus can 
purify/purge/cleanse our conscience, so that we might quit doing things that support 
our mission rather than God’s and come back to the team we were created to play 
for.  
 
Why are freedom and forgiveness found nowhere else except Jesus? That’s why this 
writer includes all this talk about compartments and sacrifices and blood and stuff – 
because whatever benefit those things might have brought God’s people was limited 
in its effectiveness (by God’s design) and therefore unable to provide what this 
people needed. Likewise, whatever benefit we might derive from the countless good 
things that exist in our lives is limited in its effectiveness (by God’s design) and 
therefore unable to provide what we need. The problem with this old way of doing 
things was not that it was evil (it was God’s idea after all); the problem was that God 
designed it to be a spare tire, not an all-weather radial tire. It was never intended to 
be a permanent solution to our guilt and slavery to anything and everything but God. 
All the good things in your life – all of them – are temporary gifts given by a gracious 
and loving God to point you to the one Eternal Gift we know as Jesus Christ. To say 
that this Old Testament pattern of worship is irrelevant and a waste of time is like 
saying that your spouse and children are unimportant and a waste of your money, 
time and energy because they aren’t Jesus – no, everything we read about in 9:1-10 
is a good thing, but it is a thing no longer needed. 
 
If we’re going to be a missional church made up of missional families who are 
stocked with missionary moms, dads, husbands, wives, sons, daughters, singles, 
retirees, widows, then our hope lies completely and exhaustively with Jesus. To 
people like me who are far too consumed with my own personal comfort and 



convenience, Jesus provides the freedom and forgiveness we need to do what we’ve 
spent our entire lives rejecting.  
 
But what has Jesus done that no one else has done? How is it exactly that Jesus 
makes us missional? This was a very real question for the writer and his original 
audience because they were seriously considering trading in Jesus for this old way of 
finding forgiveness and freedom. You see, it doesn’t matter whether you’re 
sacrificing your child or leaving food for the hungry wooden idol or making a large 
financial contribution to the church or volunteering in the nursery or dozens of other 
ways of pursuing freedom and forgiveness through your own effort – at the end of 
the day, your conscience doesn’t quiet down because the stain of your sin won’t go 
away. You can paint over it all you want and you can numb the pain however you’d 
like, but we all know what it’s like to live enslaved to our own guilt. 9:14 reminds us 
that anything and everything we look to besides Jesus to free us and forgive us is ‘a 
dead work’ – an action that is powerless to provide what we need; an action that will 
kill us if we depend on it. 
 
The answer for a first century people is the same answer that this twenty-first 
century people depend on: only Jesus can wash away the stain of our sin and 
eradicate the guilt and bondage that keep us focused on ourselves and not the needs 
of others. Guilt kills mission because we feel like a hypocrite who says one thing and 
does something completely different; bondage kills mission because how can we ever 
expect to move towards others when we are slaves in a world of our own design? 
The only solution to a guilty and enslaved conscience is Jesus. His blood, spilled on 
the cross, has bought you freedom and forgiveness and re-connected you to the 
mission of God for which you were created.  
 
 
 


